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GCMS COMMUNITY SCHOOL DISTRICT #5

CURRICULUM COORDINATING COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES

November 16, 2011

Moyer Library Meeting Room

1:00 p.m. – 3:00 p.m.

1.0 Call to Order 

Erin Nuss called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. on Wednesday, November 16, 2011 at the Moyer Library Meeting Room.
2.0 Roll Call

Members present were:  Jenny Acree, John Boehner, Julie Briney, Jeremy Darnell, Angie Davis, Rick Ertel, Mary Fairfield, Anthony Galindo, Betty Goembel, Joel Hood, Dale Hoogstraat, Justin Kean, Greg Kerber, Mike Lindy, Erin Nuss, Sharon Pool, Katie Spangler, Salli Sullins, Courtney Troyer, Amanda Wetherell, Walker Willis, and Julie Withrow.  Members absent were Julie Bowen and Don Worthington.  Julie Bowen has relinquished her seat on this committee.  A new community member will be named prior to the next CCC meeting in February.
3.0   Action Items

        3.1 Approve CCC Meeting Minutes from September 21, 2011

The minutes from the September 21, 2011 were included in the packets provided to all members.  All members present reviewed the minutes before approval.  A spelling error was noted, and will be corrected. John Boehner made a motion to approve the updated minutes.  Rick Ertel seconded the motion for approval.  Vote for approval of the updated September 21, 2011 CCC Meeting Minutes was unanimous. 
4.0   Discussion Items

4.1 High School English Course Addition

Angie Funk presented course additions/changes to the ACT prep classes.  The voluntary classes start in January for members of the junior class in order to assist them in ACT preparation.  In an effort to get more students involved in the ACT Prep Class, the request was made to issue ½ credit for the course.  The classes will take place on Sunday afternoons from 1:00-5:00 p.m. and will include a pre-test, post-test, two skills review sessions, and four classes.  The program will equate to 32 contact hours.  These sessions will focus on test-taking strategies as well as on basic content in the areas listed in the College Readiness Standards.  In order to receive credit for this class, the student must attend all class sessions.  Mrs. Funk explained that research shows that the ACT results as well as the strategies acquired through preparation are not just for college bound students anymore.  Success on this assessment also sets the student up for success in the workplace.  The class syllabus was provided in the CCC packets, and was reviewed with the CCC members.  The ACT prep class is aligned with ACT course standards, as well as Common Core Standards.  This cost of the class is $100 per student. Students who would like to take the class but may not have the financial means to do so may meet with Mr. Lindy and he will work to provide those students a scholarship so that they can attend the class.  In order to get the process for class enrollment started in December, discussion concerning the course credit was requested so that voting could take place via email. A question was raised concerning the grading practices for the class.  Mrs. Funk explained that there would not be a numerical grade given for this course, but that would be strictly pass/fail.  If the student attends all of the classes, then he/she will pass and receive the credit, and if the student signs up for the class but does not attend, he/she would fail and no credit would be issued.  A motion to vote on this via email was made by John Boehner, and seconded by Julie Briney.  The vote will take place on November 17, 2011.

4.2 Homework Grading Practices

The district homework policy was reviewed from the last meeting.  It was decided at that time that a discussion of the grading of homework would take place at the November meeting. Teachers were asked to describe what they are currently doing with their homework assigning and grading, concerning whether the student is receiving a completion grade for homework, or if the homework is checked and given a numerical grade. John Boehner’s Spanish classes grade their homework together in class and correct those answers that the students have gotten incorrect.  He also walks around the room to make sure that the students are making the corrections.  Mr. Ertel grades on completion, but he does concentrate on specific areas that the class as a whole is not grasping.  The next part of the discussion involved the percentage that homework counts towards the final nine-week grade.  Depending on the class or course, there may not be a point value given to the homework, but the homework is a specific percentage of the students’ grades.  After the September CCC meeting, Joel Hood polled high school students to get their opinion of homework and the grading methods.  Consensus is that some students just jot something down for math and will “go back and correct it later”.  Work that involves reading is more difficult to do the minimum and still receive credit.  So most students realize that more time must be put into this homework format.  Grade distribution concerning homework, quizzes, and tests amongst the three math teachers at the high school are about the same.  At the middle school, there is homework almost every day and the points are per question.  There is rarely a completion grade given for homework at this level.  For middle school math, one-third of the students’ grade is from homework, and two-thirds of their grade is based on tests.  There was concern for those students who do not have the support that they need in order to complete their homework.  In the fifth grade, there is at least 15-20 minutes allowed at the end of the class periods to give the students time to do homework and ask questions pertaining to the work The homework provides the practice for the skills that they need to master for their tests.  At the elementary level, the study hall times are within the class and the teachers are able to better monitor students and make sure that they are working on homework and are available to assist the students. Katie Spangler gave an overview of how much class time is allotted in the classrooms at the high school level.  This time can vary with the different teachers and among the different departments.  Mr. Lindy wanted to ensure that homework is being used for its intended purpose as “independent practice of skills for mastery.”  There was discussion of students who didn’t work hard on their homework and got a low grade on homework, but then asked if they could do it over or do work for extra credit.  There is a concern when this occurs repeatedly because the student will get in the habit of not putting forth 100% effort on the first assignment. It was determined that extra credit should not be used in order to build a grade, but rather to reinforce the skill that needs mastery. Mr. Darnell stated that how the homework is graded is not something that needs to have uniformity among the district or even within buildings. What is important is that the student’s grade is reflective of what they know.  The grade should not be a responsibility issue such as the student completing their homework but failing to turn in their assignments.  At the high school level, it is important that deadlines become deadlines, and effort becomes effort. The committee concluded that homework should be assigned for the correct purpose and that students need to understand that they must be accountable for the work that is assigned.  Decisions will be made at the building and department level concerning homework practices, and this committee will work to make sure that district communication on the topic of homework continues.  


4.3 2011-2012 GCMS Assessment Chart

Sharon presented the GCMS Assessment Chart which showed a list of assessments are being administered at each grade level.  The committee discussed several updates that need to be made to this chart for the 2011-2012 school year.  Sharon will make these needed updates and redistribute the chart.
5.0   Informational Items

5.1 Mrs. Briney’s MMJ Student Projects
Mrs. Briney showed a few of the music video projects that her Multi-Media Journalism class completed.  Those videos shown were created by Leah Keim, Gabe Kerber,  Mark Pool, Katie Spangler, and Emily Spangler.  While the assignment was to create a music video using a song selected by the student, some utilized techniques such as voice overlay, stop animation, stop motion photography, and animation.  The CCC members agreed that the MMJ students did a fantastic job on their projects and that a lot of time went into the production.

5.2 First Quarter GCMS District Survey Results
The First Quarter GCMS District Survey Results were included in the packet provided to all CCC members.  Susan Riley attended the meeting in order to discuss the results received from this survey that was located on the GCMS website. The first quarter survey was a general perception of how we are doing as a school district. Ms. Riley received 97 responses in total, and three gift cards were randomly given away to survey takers in order to encourage participation. Surveys will be conducted every quarter during the 2011-2012 school year in an effort to get more parents and community members to visit the GCMS homepage. Hopefully, they will take advantage of the many updates and various posts located on the website.  

5.3 High School Student Survey Results
Ms. Riley also reviewed the results of a survey that was administered to the high school students.  The survey was developed as part of a project that Mrs. Nuss worked on for her Masters in Administration.  The survey included questions about the new data wall located at the high school, as well as about the high school testing incentives.  Roughly 284 responses were received from the following classes: 59 freshmen, 70 sophomores, 78 juniors, and 77 seniors.  Results from this survey were included in the packet for all CCC members.  A question was asked as to what happens with the students who are high achievers on MAP and therefore do not have much room to improve their scores and would not be eligible for the incentives.  Those students are asked to maintain their scores in order to receive the incentives, and seem to understand the ceiling on the MAP testing process. 

5.4 HOIC Meets/Exceeds Chart
A new chart was created and added to the high school data wall illustrating the percentage of students who met or exceeded on the PSAE in the entire HOIC.  GCMS is leading all 13 schools in the conference with 73.1 percent of its students meeting or exceeding the benchmark set for the PSAE.  This chart was also available in the packets provided to CCC members. Teachers commented on the impact that the chart seemed to have, not only on GCMS students, but also on students coming to our schools for athletic events.  Mr. Darnell requested that Mrs. Sullins create a similar chart that would compare the HOIC student ISAT scores at the middle school level.  Ms. Riley acknowledged the work that Salli has done creating the charts on the data wall, and has been pleased with the number of students who now seem to be noticing that data.

5.5 Middle School and High School Data Walls
There are now data walls located in prominent locations at both the middle and high schools.  At the high school, the data wall contains charts listed by class regarding attendance and percentage of students on the D/F list.  At the middle school, the data wall tracks the percentage of tardies as well as students who receive A’s, B’s, and C’s.  At the end of each quarter, the class who receives the lowest percentage of students on the D/F list and the class with highest percentage of attendance will get rewarded.  This establishes healthy competition amongst peers and motivates students to attend school and to attain good grades.

5.6 Common Core Math and ELA Workshop Report
Sharon reported on the Common Core Math and ELA Workshop days that occurred on October 17, 2011 and November 8, 2011 respectively. The days were used to update the teachers on Common Core in their specific subjects.  The teachers also worked during the days to align the current ILS standards and local objectives to Common Core. During the second half of the workdays, teachers held discussions to determine articulation and the movement of objectives that are currently taught at grade levels.  The math teachers expressed concern about the amount of standards that will now be taught at a lower grade level.  This will impact the teachers because of the change in their curriculum.  Professional development will be a requirement in order for a smooth transition to the Common Core Curriculum.  The teachers also voiced concerns about the students in the upper grades and how they will be able to deal with the added pressure of the curriculum.  Also, we continue to wait on the state to determine the direction of the high school math courses.  The state will either continue having high school math courses taught by topic, or they will move to an integrate math class approach, where each year a math class is taught with multiple topics, based on a building approach to the concepts.  After calling the ISBE, Sharon was told that the decision should be coming in the next week.  At the English/Language Arts meeting, the teachers determined that the standards are much more general than in math.  Teachers will need to be vigilant of specific local objectives that must not get lost in the process so that articulation will be present.  It was interesting to note that the high school standards are much more specific than at the lower levels.  As a district, we will need to pay much closer attention to the Lexile reading levels of our students.  Sharon shared a handout that showed the change in reading levels.  Currently, the Lexile level at the eighth grade will be moved down as the requirement for the sixth grade students.  Again, the concern arises as to how teachers and students will deal with the increased rigor.  Sharon handed out additional information on Common Core updates.  Included in the packet was an ISBE transition plan.  The ISBE requires that the following tasks be completed by the end of the 2011-2012 school year:

· Review of curriculum and plan for any changes

· A plan to address instructional needs

· A needs assessment based on local analysis

· A professional development plan addressing the needs of staff

· Alignment to current school improvement efforts

· Identification of anticipated support based on data and teacher input

 GCMS has reviewed the curriculum and is currently in the process of address instructional needs.  Also reviewed were the PARCC Timeline (see the timeline below), PARCC Content Frameworks for math and ELA, as well as a discussion on the possible necessity for textbooks tied to Common Core.

5.7 High School EPAS Testing Update

This information was covered previously in the meeting.
5.8 2011 School/District Report Cards 
The 2011 School/District Report Cards were included in the packets provided to CCC members.  These report cards can also be found on IIRC on the district or individual school sites, above the map of Illinois. The report cards are also posted on the GCMS homepage under the curriculum office link.  Sharon also mentioned an ISBE “Report Card Information and Adequate Yearly Progress Report” for the state of Illinois. Though the titles on two of the graphs are incorrect, one graph shows the schools that are not making AYP.  98.5% of the high schools in Illinois did not make AYP in 2011.  60.2% of elementary schools failed to make AYP.  The report can be found at:

http://www.isbe.state.il.us/assessment/default.htm
                  The report is under: 2011 Summary of Findings for Report Cards and AYP.

6.0 Other Old or New Business
7.0 Adjourn

Mr. Lindy made a motion for adjournment, and Amanda Wetherell seconded the motion. Vote for adjournment was unanimous.  The next CCC meeting will take place on Wednesday, February 15, 2012 from 8:30-11:00 a.m. at the Moyer Public Library Meeting Room.
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